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Finance Committee Budget Hearing #6 Minutes 
August 22, 2014
9:00 a.m.

Location:  City Council Chamber, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street,
     Suite 425

In attendance:  Council Members Richard Clark (Chair), Lori Boyer, Reginald Brown (arr. 9:09), Doyle Carter, John Crescimbeni, Kimberly Daniels (arr. 10:11), Bill Gulliford and Matt Schellenberg
Excused: Council Member Ray Holt

Also: Council Members Clay Yarborough, Greg Anderson, Jim Love; Kirk Sherman, Kim Taylor,  Kyle Billy – Council Auditor’s Office; Paula Shoup – Legislative Services Division; Peggy Sidman and Paige Johnston – Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Cleveland Ferguson, Theresa Eichner and Margo Klosterman – Mayor’s Office; Glenn Hansen and Angela Moyer - Budget Office; Ronnie Belton - CFO
Meeting Convened:  9:01 a.m.
2014-478
Chairman Clark introduced 2014-478 which was added to the committee’s agenda following the regular Finance Committee meeting earlier in the week. Council Member Boyer pointed out that this bill contradicts the bill the Finance Committee requested be introduced next Tuesday to place a moratorium on transferring funds among CIP programs until the new CIP is adopted in the budget process. CFO Ronnie Belton said that the list the committee requested of the current balances in all pending CIP projects was e-mailed to the Council early this morning and hard copies are being distributed at the meeting. Chief Kurt Wilson explained the various repairs needed at Fire Station #2 and the rationale for shifting funds from numerous completed fire station projects to increase the funding for the on-going Station #2 project to deal with additional internal damage discovered after the roof was removed. Committee members asked numerous questions about the on-going repair project, current expenditures to date, the value of the additional work, and the amount of funding available in all the completed fire station accounts to transfer to this project or to be allocated to other uses. The committee deferred action on the bill pending further information.
The committee gave its approval to the Office of General Counsel to file the committee’s requested bill to impose a moratorium an administrative transfers of capital funds among CIP projects.

Council Auditor Kirk Sherman reported that the Special Council Contingency fund currently stands at $2,866.574, leaving the committee with a deficit to address of $34,846,494.

Page references from this point refer to Council Auditor’s Meeting #6 Handout
Regulatory Compliance Department

The committee posed questions to CFO Ronnie Belton about what the Budget Office considered as “budget enhancements” that were not approved versus 

Motion (Daniels): allocate a reduction of $79,000 in animal feed expenditures in the Animal Care and Control budget to professional services ($25,000), postage ($4,000) and drugs/chemicals ($50,000) – unanimously approved.
Motion: on p. 4, tentatively approve Council Auditor’s recommendation #1 to increase the water/air annual maintenance fee revenue by $60,600 to correct an erroneous calculation – unanimously approved.
Motion: on p. 4, tentatively approve Council Auditor’s recommendation #2 to increase the siltation inspection fee revenue by $100,000 – unanimously approved.
Motion (Boyer): in the Municipal Code Compliance budget, transfer $175,000 from the 1N1 account and $200,000 from the 1L2 account as revenue from the trust funds, correspondingly reducing the General Fund transfer in by $375,000 – unanimously approved.
Council Member Boyer suggested that Code Compliance fines and fees should be allocated directly to  the Mowing and Maintenance Division for code-related mowing expenses rather than depositing all of the fines into a Code Compliance account and then transferring a portion on to Mowing and Maintenance for the work it provides mowing cited private properties. The committee will look at possible budget alterations in the Public Works budget to reflect the direct deposit of fines for mowing-related costs. 
Motion (Boyer): tentatively remove the proposed addition of a Code Compliance officer with salary and benefits of $42,109 – unanimously approved.
Mosquito Control
Motion: on p. 6, tentatively approve Council Auditor’s recommendation to increase grant funding by $16,283 - unanimously approved.

Air Pollution Tag Fee
Motion: on p. 8, tentatively approve Council Auditor’s recommendation to reduce electricity cst and equipment rentals by a total of $5,000 and reduce transfer from fund balance – unanimously approved. 
Motion: on p. 10 tentatively approve Council Auditor’s recommendation to correct misstatement of a transfer in from General Fund GSD by $339,559 - unanimously approved.

Hazardous Waste Program
Motion: on p. 13 tentatively approve Council Auditor’s recommendation to reduce miscellaneous services and charges by $32,623 and use that funding for salaries and benefits – approved unanimously.
Animal Care and Protective Services
Motion: on p. 15, tentatively approve Council Auditor’s recommendation to increase civil penalty revenue by $4,800 and increase cash carryover by the same amount - approved unanimously.

Motion (Boyer): on p. 20, tentatively eliminate 1 unfunded veterinarian position – unanimously approved.
Motion (Daniels): on p. 20, restore the veterinarian position – 

Motion: on p. 20, tentatively approve the Council Auditor’s recommendation to reduce budget for miscellaneous services and increase contractual services, spay and neuter forfeited deposits, contributions from private sources and salaries and benefits to add back 1 veterinarian position and offset the net difference of $95,086 by de-appropriating trust fund authorized expenditures – unanimously approved.
Adult Arcades

Director of Regulatory and Compliance Kim Scott stated that changes in state law in 2013 superseded the City’s ordinance on regulation of Internet cafes and regulation of those businesses is now handled by the Sheriff’s Office. There is no revenue stream since there is no longer a permitting process. One of the two positions allocated to this function in FY13-14 has been assigned to Animal Care and Protective Services and the other position is vacant. Council Member Boyer questioned how the employee transferred to Animal Care could have been paid out of this account for some or all of the current year when there is no adult arcade function. Mr. Sherman said that a legal opinion will be needed regarding what can be done with the funds collected from the arcades for that regulatory purpose now that the function is defunct and regulation has shifted to state law enforced by the Sheriff.
Motion: on p. 22, tentatively approve the Council Auditor’s recommendation to eliminate 2 adult arcade inspector positions along with salary and benefits and increase cash carryover by $165,988 – unanimously approved.
Council Member Redman questioned what sort of business license these gaming arcades are receiving to allow them to operate apparently in contradiction to state law. Ms. Scott said that business taxes are paid to the Tax Collector and enforcement of the state law is the responsibility of the Sheriff. Her code enforcement inspectors would only be involved in zoning and property maintenance issues, not the nature of the business itself.
Banking Fund
Council Member Boyer explained a request she made after last Friday’s budget hearing to the City Treasurer to provide a listing of Banking Fund project authorizations and the funded status of each of the projects to which Banking Fund borrowing has been allocated, including how much debt has actually been issued from each authorization and assigned to particular projects. Marc Stickney of the Treasury Division explained the City’s shift from stand-alone bonds with specific project lists and specific pledged revenue sources to a system using covenant pledges of all legally available revenue streams to back a variety of borrowing instruments (medium and long-term bonds, short term commercial paper, bank loans). Since its creation in 2008 the Banking Fund has had $653,000,000 in gross authorizations less $58,000,000 in deauthorizations for net outstanding authorization of $595,000,000, of which $432,000.000 has been actually borrowed leaving $163,000,000 authorized but not borrowed.  The City currently has $340,000,000 in variable rate debt outstanding (including $37 million in commercial paper) and $2.2 billion in fixed rate debt outstanding. 
Council Members Schellenberg and Gulliford expressed concern about the possibility that rising interest rates may have a very negative impact on City finances when the costs on $340 million in borrowing start upward and consume more resources for debt service. Council Member Crescimbeni asked Mr. Stickney to provide the Finance Committee on a quarterly basis with a copy of his debt summary sheet. In response to a question from Council Member Anderson, Mr. Stickney stated that after 3 years in which the City paid off more debt principal annually than it incurred, the ratio will reverse for 2 years by about $50 million per year, then will return to greater payouts than new debt for the succeeding years. Chairman Clark stated that the payoff of Better Jacksonville Plan debt skews the picture because that debt is paid off with dedicated sales tax revenue and thus doesn’t affect the General Fund. What really matters is the tremendous growth in the Banking Fund and the increasing burden on General Fund revenues to pay that borrowing. 
Mr. Stickney answered questions from Ms. Boyer about his handout, what the column headings represent and how he arrived at the figures reported. He explained that the column labeled “Proposed Transfers” represents clean-up and consolidation of multiple authorizations for a single project and transfers of funds that need to be expended because the funds are reaching a spend-down time limit imposed by IRS regulations to prevent governments from using tax-free borrowing for arbitrage purposes.  Council Members Boyer and Gulliford questioned the process by which funds are transferred administratively among projects and the difficulty that poses to the Council in keeping track of the funding status of projects. Ms. Boyer stated that the two lessons the council should take from the extensive discussion are: 1) do not accept the answer “there is no cash for that project” as a reason not to proceed; cash is moved all the time from project to project; and 2) do not be deterred by “we need to check with bond counsel about whether we can use the funds for that project”; it appears that cash can be shifted to multiple purposes as needed. In response to a question from Council President Yarborough about why the proposed CIP book shows balances remaining in projects have been completed for years, Angela Moyer of the Budget Office explained that her office has been engaged in a lengthy process to try and reconcile and close out all completed CIP projects and the results of that effort will be reflected in the CIP document when it is completed. Mr. Sherman called the attention of the committee to Section 8.2 of the budget ordinance which provides that no CIP project shall be closed out without the concurrence of the district council member.
Chairman Clark announced that the committee would be meeting all day on Friday, August 29th.
Meeting Adjourned:  1:04 p.m.

Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
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